To: Fr. Michael McFarland, SJ
     President 
     College of the Holy Cross
     Re: The Vagina Monologues
February 21, 2002  
Dear Fr. Mc Farland, 
    
    The purpose of this letter is to convey to you the deep humiliation that a recent event at the College of the Holy Cross has caused me. I would like to preface this by introducing myself. I am a young Catholic woman, a first year student here at Holy Cross. I have been a resident of Worcester for my whole life. I remain an active member in my community and in the Diocese of Worcester. I have also acquainted myself with several groups on campus. I am the Ellis Scholar for the class of 2005, as well as a merit scholar. The grades that I received my first semester at Holy Cross earned me a position on the Dean’s List. I care deeply about this school and all its constituents, and this compels me to address you. 
    Recently the college made a decision that both perplexed and insulted me. The college endorsed an on campus production of “The Vagina Monologues.” As a woman, this show stripped me of my dignity. As a Catholic I was betrayed. In the paragraphs that follow, I wish to demonstrate that the college’s endorsement of “The Vagina Monologues” has offended the personhood of every woman on campus, and has deeply insulted the Catholic Church. 
    Foremost, the mere advertisement of this show on campus has stripped women of one of their most beautiful and natural virtues: modesty. The word “vagina” is splattered across campus on ad boards, walls, dorms, bathrooms, light poles, and the like. In being exposed in such a fashion, the word has been robbed of all that it represents: femininity, intimacy, privacy, and individual dignity. For the many women campus who strive to perfect this natural modesty, the past few weeks have been painful and humiliating. For those who do not yet realize the great value of this modesty, the past few weeks have caused irreparable damages and encouraged fallacy. And for women who have no regard for modesty, the actions of the college have affirmed the erroneous notion that modesty is a mere result of zealous Catholicism and has no place in the secular world. Despite intentions, every woman has been robbed of her modesty. 
    The production itself mocked the very existence of a self respecting woman, and preyed upon the sympathetic emotions of its audience. In the words of one supporter, the production showcases the vagina as “the very essence of womanhood.” The very notion that the true essence of any human being is a mere physical entity is indignant. It reduces a woman to less than animal, for at least the essence of an animal is its instinct. And in fact, the production does everything in its power to affirm this point. It reduces womanhood to a compilation of “feminine” practices, a variety of unnatural sexual “identities”, and uncontrollable, animalistic sexual drive. One might wonder, how on earth does a woman endure such humiliation? The popularity of the show alone ostensibly shows that many women enjoy this sick defamation. Perhaps Ensler wins her audience with the age old “liberation” rhetoric. Or perhaps her exploitation of victims of sexual crime is the Trojan horse, in which she buries her many agendas. What follows then? Shall Holy Cross meet the fate of Troy? Shall our campus be overtaken by anti Catholic ideals?
    As a Catholic, I was truly betrayed by the college’s endorsement of this show. Consider for a moment the name of this school: “The College of the Holy Cross.” Indeed it is an institute of higher learning. But what sort? One named and designed upon the tradition of the Holy Roman Catholic Church. And what does the Church say with regard to “The Vagina Monologues”? “There is a modesty of the feelings as well as of the body. It protests, for example against the voyeuristic explorations of the human body in certain advertisemets, or against the solicitations of certain media that go too far in the exhibition of intimate things(Catechism of the Catholic Church, 2523).” 
    I highly doubt that the founding Jesuit fathers conceived and fabricated this great institution primarily as an institute of learning, and secondarily as a fertile ground for Catholicism. It is simply foolish to think so. I would imagine instead that the school was constructed to reflect the calling of its Catholic students: to strive for intellectual excellence for the purpose of glorifying God. Christ tells us that we cannot serve man before God. How can Holy Cross deny Christ and his Church and remain a Catholic institute? Quite simply, it cannot. It must choose whom to serve first. Do we serve man through serving God, or do we deny God in order to pursue our own glory?
    I am by no means attempting to exclude students of other beliefs from the Holy Cross community. However, the students at Holy Cross exercised free will in choosing a Catholic institution. What right does the college have to hand its students a secular institution instead? As Catholics, we believe that the path to the Father is through Christ. Christ instructs us to “go into the whole world and proclaim the gospel to every creature. Whoever believes and is baptized will be saved; whoever does not believe will be condemned(Mk 16:16).” We are entrusted with the souls of the world, a vocation not to be taken lightly. Do you think that through a direct disobedience to the teachings of scripture and the Catholic Church, Holy Cross has depicted Catholicism clearly to the many searching souls on campus? Do you think that the acceptance of anti Catholic doctrines such as abortion, lesbianism, and pre marital sex will foster Truth at this institution? Holy Cross has a responsibility as a Catholic institution, composed of the descendants of the apostles, to lead young minds in the way of the Truth, and to foster a fertile ground for morality. Perhaps we have sacrificd Truth for some immediate end. When asked why the college supported “The Vagina Monologues,” the defense offered was that ‘the proceeds benefited a worthy cause.’ Does the dubiously good end justify the undoubtedly immoral mean? Further, let us evaluate what the end really is. Indeed, money may have been raised for a noble cause, yet it is money that could have been raised respectably. In addition, Holy Cross has sacrificed its name as a disciple of Christ, a pursuer of Truth. It has mislead many thirsting souls, and it has offended its foundations as well as its very own members. It has stripped away the dignity of the person as Christ was stripped of His dignity. It has driven the nails into the hands and feet of our Lord, and it has mocked His Bride the Church. 
    I pray that as a school we may repent and be forgiven for this horrible sin, and that the souls mislead by the actions of this college may be restored to the arms of our Lord. 
Sincerely, 
Julieanne Dolan
Class of 2005 
    
     
